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Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
December 5, 2016
Ohio University

Board Members Present: Sondra Kowaluk, Becky Miller, Craig Baldridge, Clay Rose, Heather Baxter, Nichole Brinker, Phil Smith, Dr. David Lee, Kimberly Kayler, Pete Fingerhut
Board Members Absent: Diane Phillips Eric Belfrage, Frank Willson
Guests: Laura Calhoon and Libby Montgomery, The Peebles Creative Group; Sue Burness, City of Dublin.
Staff: Scott Dring, Pat King, Sara Blatnik, Josh Bricker, Amanda Mikkelson, Katie Rich, Marissa Fracassa
Board Action Items:
· Becky made a motion to approve the October Board Meeting Minutes. Kimberly seconded. All approved.

· Phil made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. David seconded. All approved.
· Sondra asked group to provide recommendations for new potential Board Members.  
Detailed Minutes:

I.  Welcome/Call Meeting to Order

a. Approval of Meeting Minutes – Becky made a motion to approve the October Board Meeting Minutes. Kimberly seconded. All approved.
II.  Consent Agenda


a. Financials – Scott noted the current total in the checking and saving accounts through the month of November is $81,393.00. Account receivables total $0 and invoices have started to be distributed for the 2017 Partnership Program. It is the Bureau policy to have at least 15 percent of the overall budget for the reserve fund and the reserve fund balance stands at $183,000. Through the month of November, total expenses year-to-date stand at 34.4 percent and the total income year-to-date stand at 45.8 percent. All account lines are where they should be at this point of the fiscal year. Fiscal Year-To-Date bed tax revenue through October of the fiscal year starting totaled $527,633, an increase of 4.7 percent over 2015 and a 2.2 percent increase over the YTD projected budget of $516,000.
b. 2016-17 Sales & Marketing Plan Update – The entire plan with current updates and results were submitted as part of the Consent Agenda. Staff provided one highlight as part of the plan and it included the Sales Staff update and detail on the new CMS/CRM System that will not only streamline the Bureau’s sales process but will enable staff to more effectively prospect new business. Scott noted that the Bureau’s new website will be totally integrated with its database.
Phil made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. David seconded. All approved.
III.  Committee Discussion Items

a. Suburban Think Tank – Scott shared results from the Suburban DMO Think Tank that included 10 similar Bureaus from across the nation. He noted that the meeting was extremely beneficial. Some highlights of the observations and potential ideas for the Bureau include:   
Sales & Marketing

· Local use of Digital Kiosks – great example in Davidson, NC. Can Simpleview support the information feed to the kioks in downtown Dublin
· Partner with local brewery to include destination logo on glasses/mugs. CVB to assist in cost of glasses.
· Control use of sports fields for 6-8 weekends or whatever is possible. Nobody owns fields, but pay $$$ to own certain weekends to bring in events

· Spend overall marketing budget – 80% digital, 20% print with most print being “necessary” ads, such as Chamber, local, etc.

· Radio has shown great success!

· Marketing Co-ops – the Dublin CVB recommended model is something others are going to emulate. Everyone believes the strategy is sound and anxious to hear results.
Board

· Board provides the Vision, staff provides the execution

· Hold Board Retreat once every four years and should be no more than three hours

· Strategic Plan is ongoing with update annually on progress to the Board, Key Stakeholders

· The Strategic Plan facilitator should report to the Board, not the staff

· Use individual tablets at Board Meetings – totally paperless (Attended Cabarrus County Board Meeting and they were not used)
· Staff should provide updates at Board Meeting, rather than CEO

Financial/Office

· All lease office computers with support and upgrades available. Look at phones as well. (Katie to initiate research)

· 17% reserve policy, DCVB has 15%. Reserves can only be used in case of an emergency (lost hotel, 9/11 scenario, etc.)
· Cabarrus County created a “Tourism Capital Reserves.” All surplus $$$ annually are moved to this account and can be used in three different categories – 1) Office Capital; 2) Tourism Development; 3) Sales and Marketing. Their account currently stands at $1.5 million and they are using $500k for a wayfinding system. This account is typically much larger than the “emergency reserves” account.
· Do not have all $$$ at one local bank – should spread accounts to at least two banks
· All own a CVB vehicle that is branded with logos but say it was a waste and not used very much.
Miscellaneous

· Change name of Official Visitor Guide to Destination Guide (Completed)
· Create a Business website that offers Meeting Minutes, Bylaws, Strategic Plan, etc. A site that reinforces transparency and provides an online clearinghouse for information in case something happens on the staff level (Will implement FY18)
· Most do not have a great relationship with primary/City DMOs - i.e. Columbus

· Local partners see greater value in the suburban DMO

· Some DMOs have a very poor relationship with their major City DMO - i.e. Cincinnati

· Attend CEO for Cities Conference and bring City leadership
· Purchase STR report monthly and provide update during Board Meetings (Will begin in 2017)
b. FY18 Board of Directors – Scott reviewed the current slate of Board of Directors as well as a Skills and demographic Assessment that staff created. He noted that Brion Deitsch has moved to Florida and resigned from the Board and Sandra Puskarcik retired and is no longer the City Representative on the Board. The following terms will also expire in FY17:  Eric Belfrage (At Large and Executive Committee); Nichole Brinker (Hotel Representative and Executive Committee); Kimberly Kayler (At Large). Several other member’s two-year terms expire but are still able to serve for additional terms beyond FY17: Dr. David Lee (At Large); Heather Baxter (Community); Diane Phillips (Community).
Sondra asked board members to provide recommendations for potential Board Members.  
c. Partnership Program – Several Board Members (David, Frank, Nichole, Phil and Craig) met last month to review and discuss future Membership/Partnership Programming for the Bureau. Staff also completed in-depth research with other CVBs on Memberships vs. Partnerships. Scott provided a brief historical overview of the Bureau’s Partnership Program. He noted that it was initiated in 2008 to earn buy-in from partners and revenue during the economic downturn. The Program was based on those purchasing an advertisement in the Visitors Guide was a “partner” and received all the benefits (i.e. leads, website and social media awareness, brochure in visitor center, etc.). This past year, the program offset costs for the entire production of the 2017 Destination Guide and netted an additional $19,000.
The group discussed several options but determined the most effective and innovative approach would be to create a cooperative marketing partnership. The current program would continue those buying ads and being in the Destination Guide being defined as “partners.” These partners would then be offered the opportunity to participate in the Co-op program. Staff will offer partners-only the opportunity to buy-into several co-ops that may include radio, digital, etc. Several benefits of the program include: additional revenue for the Bureau, extending the marketing reach, partner engagement and a specific benefit for Bureau partners.
IV.  Downtown Dublin Strategic Alliance 

Staff has officially launched the Historic Dublin and Bridge Park Strategic Alliance. Scott and the Alliance made the announcement to Dublin City Council and it was well-received. The effort positions the Bureau as a catalyst and leader in creating a collaboration uniting Historic Dublin and Bridge Park that will leverage marketing and sales efforts ensuring future success for the entire area. Support has been secured from the City of Dublin, Crawford Hoying, Historic Dublin Business Association, Dublin Arts Council and Dublin Historical Society.
The Peebles Group presented the initial draft of the Strategic Marketing Plan to the Board. The Plan will be presented to the Alliance next week and revisions will be made and the final plan will be presented to Dublin City Council on January 27.
V.  Executive Director Report

a. Athletic Facility – Scott noted that discussions are ongoing with local athletic organizations and that there have been some initial discussions on building a separate indoor athletic facility.
b. Simpleview – Staff continues to work on the Visitors Guide and new Website as well as CMS and CRM. There have been numerous conference calls and webinars over the past weeks to initiate the project. The Visitors Guide will be completed in January and the entire website project will be completed by next spring.
c. Meetings Marketing Strategy – In an effort to effectively attract future meetings business and to raise awareness of Dublin as a meeting destination, the Bureau has retained DigitalEdge to create a sales and marketing strategy and to create an audit of current inventory and efforts. The firm, located in Jacksonville, is an industry leader and has clients such as San Francisco, St. Petersburg, Portland, the State of Florida and others. Representatives were in town for a site visit in November for the initial stages of the project and the final recommended strategy will be complete by the end of the year.
d. AUP Audit – Charles E. Harris has completed the Audit and the will be presented to staff next week. 
VI.   Other
· Board of Trustees Meeting – Monday, February 6, Noon, Ohio University
“People in our places, feet on our streets, heads in beds”
